Interoffice Memorandum


DATE:
June 21, 2001

TO:

Chief Title Officers, Escrow Managers

FROM:
Roger Therien



Senior Underwriting Counsel, Western Region

SUBJECT:
New UCC Article 9

All four states in the West Region have adopted new Article 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code (with a few non-uniform changes), effective July 1, 2001. (Arizona - Title 47; California - Commercial Code Division 9; Hawaii - Chapter 490; Nevada - Chapter 104). Obviously, a law such as this is extremely complicated. However, for our purposes, a few basic concepts can be stated briefly:

1. The place of filing UCC forms for tangible personal property security has changed.

The old law required UCC filings to be in the state where the property was located. The new law requires the filing for tangible personal property to be in 1) the state of registration for "registered organizations" (such as corporations, LLC's and limited partnerships) or 2) the principal place of residence or business for or non-"registered organizations". For example, a financing statement for personal property located in Arizona, and owned by a Nevada corporation, will be filed in Nevada starting July 1. Since some states still operate under old Article 9, it will sometimes be necessary for creditors to file under both the new and the old law.

2. New, national financing statement forms are required.

The Secretary of State web sites for California and Arizona make it clear that the old forms will not be accepted after July 1. The Hawaii Bureau of Conveyances and the Nevada Secretary of State web sites do not have information posted yet. Click below for the new UCC forms:

UCC-1 (including UCC-1Ad)

UCC-3 (including UCC-3Ad)

3. The new financing statement forms do not require a signature.

Note: This makes it easy for anyone to fill out (or correct) and file the new form as long as (s)he is authorized by the parties. However, escrow officers should try to avoid the responsibility of filling out the forms. Most importantly, escrow officers must never try to make the determination of where to file them. That decision should be left to the attorneys for the parties, or the customer should be referred to a UCC filing company, such as GKL Corporate Search (http://www.gklcorpsearch.com/) or Parasec (http://www.parasec.com/)

4. Fixture filings will continue to be recorded in the office of the County Recorder in which the real property is located (Bureau of Conveyances in Hawaii).

It will be interesting to see County Recorders’ reactions to unsigned fixture filings. All four states have enacted UCC Section 9521, which requires the “filing office” to accept the new national form. So it seems to me that County Recorders are legally obligated to accept the new, unsigned forms. However, at least in California, County Recorders do not always view their legal obligations the same way we do.

5. Existing financing statements will still be valid after July 1, 2001.

However, eventually, they will expire and continuation statements to extend financing statements must be filed under the new law.

